DRAFT – 2/02/04
         FINAL –  

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MINUTES

January 22, 2004
Introduction
1.  The regular meeting of the Gadsden School Board convened in open 

      session at 6:00 p.m. with President Luz E. Vargas-Troncoso presiding.  This 
      meeting was held in the Santa Teresa Elementary School Cafeteria located on 
      201 Commerciante Blvd. in Santa Teresa, New Mexico. 

Roll Call
      Board Members present were Ms. Luz E. Vargas, Mr. Daniel L. Rollings, 
      Dr. David J. Garcia, Mr. Fred Garza, and Ms. Maria E. Saenz.   
Closed

      Mr. Rollings moved to go into Closed Session for Personnel pursuant to 
Session

      10-15-1, H-2, NMSA 1978 as amended to discuss recommendations for 

      employment, resignations, transfers, temporary employment, and 

      Superintendent’s Evaluation, and for Real Property & Water Rights Pursuant 
      to 10-15-1, H-8, NMSA 1978 as amended to discuss an elementary school 
      site.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 
      unanimously. 

      The Board went into closed session at 6:01 p.m.  Only matters pertaining to 

      personnel actions, Superintendent’s Evaluation, and an elementary school site 
      were discussed in closed session.  
Reconvened
2.  The Board reconvened in Open Session at 7:03 p.m.  Mr. Rollings moved to

In Open
                   reconvene in Open Session.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the 

Session                    motion. Motion carried unanimously.         

Roll 
                  Board members present were Ms. Luz E. Vargas-Troncoso, Mr. Daniel L. 
Call

     Rollings, Dr. David J. Garcia, Mr. Fred Garza, and Ms. Maria E. Saenz.
Pledge & 
3.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by students. The Mission Statement was 

Mission Statement  read by Ms. Saenz.      
4. Programs, Reports, and Correspondence

Supt.’s

       A.  (1)  Supt. Haugen thanked Mr. Ralph Yturralde, Principal of  Santa
Report

      Teresa Elementary School, his assistants, and his secretary for 

         hosting this meeting.



      Santa Teresa Student Music Presentation—The students from the



      Santa Teresa Elem. Music Class performed for the Board and the




      audience.  
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Supt.’s

          (2)  Superintendent’s Report—Supt. Haugen asked Ms. Ann Steinhoff 

Report


    to present the first group of graduates from Walden University.  




    She said that Gadsden partnered with Walden to help some of 
    Gadsden’s teachers obtain a masters degree on early literacy to help 
    on Gadsden’s role to implement balanced literacy in the schools that
    will help in achieving the Board’s goal of having every child reading 
    by the end of third grade.  Twelve individuals spent the last eighteen 
    months taking an online masters programs through Walden University.  
    Supt. Haugen and the Board congratulated these graduates.  Supt. 

    Haugen thanked Ms. Steinhoff for providing these education 

    opportunities for the staff .  


    
   Mr. Wendler and Dr. Harder recognized Ms. Grusenmeyer, teacher at  

   Santa Teresa Middle School.  Dr. Harder is a representative of the 
   National Association of Geoscience Teachers Southwest Division.  She 
   said that Ms. Grusenmeyer has been awarded the 2003 Outstanding 
   Earth Science Teacher Award for the Southwest Section of the 
   National Assoc. of Science Teachers.  
   Supt. Haugen announced that Ms. Nancy Ackerman, Gadsden Teacher 

   of the Year, was selected as the State Teacher of the Year.  Supt. 

   Haugen extended his congratulations to Ms. Ackerman.

  Supt. Haugen gave the Board a copy of an article entitled, “Ninth-grade

  Academies help students adjust to high school.”  He said it talks about 
  the significance of 9th grade academies.
 Supt. Haugen said that two participants from Uruguay will visit San 
Miguel Elementary and Desert View Elementary through the Fulbright 
Teacher and Administrator Exchange Special Initiative Program.

Supt. Haugen informed the Board of the Legislative Program that will be 
looking at 24 items that the NMSBA will be pushing for approval.  He 
also informed them of the Leadership Development Program offered by 

NMSBA.
Supt. Haugen announced that January is National School Board 

Appreciation Month.  He thanked the Gadsden School Board for the 

tremendous job they do with all the schools, all the people, and all the 

students.  

Supt. Haugen spoke about the Chaparral High School Project Status.
He said that there will be a community presentation at Desert Trail to 

talk to the community about the proposal that will be taken to Santa Fe 

for the new high school in Chaparral.  He is requesting $25 million.  

Boone Transportation donated two buses inkind to take people to Santa 

Fe.  Supt. Haugen said he would like to take about 90 people to Santa Fe.  

Supt. Haugen will go on this trip and will take the Student Leadership 

Council which includes  teachers and students.  He will also take 
community members.  
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 Supt. Haugen said that the regular school board meeting of February 12th 
conflicts with the School Board Training so he suggested that the Board 
meeting be changed to February 11, 2004.  The Board agreed on the 

change.   Supt. Haugen suggested that the Board have a mid year retreat
to review the different programs.  The Board agreed to have a mid year 

retreat on February 7th at 8:00 a.m. at the Administrative Complex.

Board Pres. 
       B.  Board President’s Report— Pres. Vargas thanked Mr. Yturralde for host-
Report


ing the Board meeting.  She praised the student presentation.  She 

reported on the Teen Pregnancy Task Force meeting.                

 

Board 

      C.  Board Member--Mr. Rollings spoke about a teacher that took her 
Members

classroom to Africa through the computer and raised the students grades.  Reports


This same teacher became the Gadsden Teacher of the Year and now she 
was chosen at the State Teacher of the Year.  This teacher is Ms. Nancy 
Ackerman.     
 


Mr. Rollings also recognized Ms. Linda Crooks for her articles on the 

Physical Education Magazine.  He recognized her work with the 

students.

Mr. Rollings gave an overview of the Facilities Committee meeting. 




Mr. Garcia reported that attorneys from the Civil Division staff in 

conjunction with the NM Foundation of Open Government will host a 

workshop on the Open Meeting’s Act and Inspection of Public Records 

Act in the Las Cruces City Hall.  
Mr. Garcia gave all Board Members a copy of a document from the State 

Dept. regarding highly qualified teachers, licensure, etc.  
Student Rep.
     D.  Student Representative – Not Present. 
Modification
5.  Modification of the Agenda—Mr. Garza said that the Board will go back into 
of the Agenda
     closed session at the end of the meeting to discuss the Superintendent’s 

     evaluation but no action will be taken.  Mr. Garza moved to approve the 

    Agenda as modified.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  

    Motion carried unanimously.    

Consent
6.  Consent Agenda—Mr. Rollings moved to approve the Consent Agenda as
Agenda 
     presented.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion

     carried unanimously.  

Open Forum
7.  Open Forum—No comments.
8. Action Items
Resolution 
      A.
A Resolution Supporting Higher Educational Opportunities—Supt. 
Haugen presented a resolution supporting higher educational 
opportunities for undocumented students.  The resolution supports 
undocumented student enrollment at institutions of higher learning at 
tuition rates offered to in-state students so that they may be able to better 
contribute to the economy of New Mexico. Mr. Rollings moved to table 
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this resolution.  After a brief discussion, Mr. Rollings withdrew his 

motion.  Dr. Garcia moved to approve the resolution as presented.  Supt. 
Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
Board Budget
     B.  Board Budget Calendar and Goals for 2004-2005—Ms. Arrieta presented Calendar and 
           the budget calendar and goals for fiscal year 2004-2005.  She said that the 

Goals for
           district budget will support these goals, and she read the goals.  Dr. Garcia 

2004-2005 moved to approve the Budget Calendar and Goals for 2004-2005 as 

submitted.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion 

carried unanimously.
Instructional
     C.  Instructional Materials Transfer—Supt. Haugen explained the request to 
Materials
           the Education Dept. to transfer some of the instructional material money.
Transfer
           The Balance Literacy Program requires large numbers of books.  He is 
           asking to transfer the 70% money into the 30% money in order to buy 
           the reading books necessary.  Dr. Garcia moved to approve the 

           Instructional Materials Transfer, move money from the 70% account to 

           the 30% account and request this waiver from the Education Dept.  Supt. 

           Haugen recommended approval of this motion.  Motion carried 

           unanimously.  
Cash Transfer
      D.  Cash Transfer Request 31300—Ms. Arrieta that this is a cash transfer to 
Request

            move $500,000 from the activity fund 23000 to 31300 in order to build a
            pre-kinder center adjacent to the Gadsden Administrative Complex.  The  
            $500,000 was a private donation.  Mr. Rollings moved to approve the  
           Cash Transfer Request 31300 as requested.  Supt. Haugen recommended 
           approval.  Motion carried unanimously.
Close-Out of
      E.  Close-out of Activity Funds to New Mexico Fiesta Educativa, Inc.—Activity Funds to          These funds have accumulated through the absence of people that have 
NM Fiesta
            been working with the program, donations, etc.  Ms. Arrieta said that the

Educativa, Inc.

NM Fiesta Educativa has requested that these funds be transferred to 
      their system since they have the mechanism to facilitate the expenditure 
      of these funds.  Mr. Garza moved to approve the Close-out of Activity 

      Funds to New Mexico Fiesta Educativa, Inc.  Supt. Haugen recommend-

      ed approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

2004-2005 School   F.  2004-2005 School Calendars—Supt. Haugen said that the Trenches 
Calendars
           Committee worked on these calendars.  They put 91 days on each side of 
     December 31st.  He said that the first draft did not have Veteran’s Day so 
     the Trenches Committee got more input and reworked the calendar to 
     have Veteran’s Day as a school holiday.  Mr. Rollings recommended that 
     Veteran’s Day be taken out of the calendar and instead teach the students 
     the significance of Veteran’s Day.  After discussion, Mr. Rollings moved 
     to change the calendar for one day having the students attend school on 
     Veteran’s Day and moving the starting date for the teachers forward one 
     day.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Dr. Garcia, 
    Mr. Rollings, and Mr. Garza voted yes; Ms. Vargas and Ms. Saenz no.  
    Motion carried.
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9. Discussion Items
Property Tax
      A.  
Property Tax Abatements Committee—Supt. Haugen said he and Ms. 
Abatements

Vargas met with Mr. Lautman to talk about the district’s role in trying to 
Committee

provide incentives for businesses to move into the area. Some companies 
                

are trying to come into the area and they are asking that their property 
taxes be abated for a period of time (they won’t pay the taxes) in lieu of 
bringing their business into the community and providing jobs.  Fifty-one 
percent of the taxes collected will go to the district after the period of 
time granted.  Mr. Rollings said that a Board member needs to be a 
member of the committee.  The Board agreed to support a property tax 

abatement.
Naming of 
      B.
Naming of New Northern Elementary—Supt. Haugen said that he was 
New Northern

asked by the State Dept. to name the new northern elementary ahead of 
Elementary

time so that documents can refer to this school by name.  Dr. Garcia 
suggested to stay with the current method of naming schools.  Mr. 
Rollings suggested that name submissions be done by the schools of that 
area and that those names be submitted for the next Board Meeting.  
Supt. Haugen said he would request names from the northern school 
principals for the next board meeting.

Facility

       C.  Facility Committee Report—Supt. Haugen said that the Facility Commit- 

Committee

tee members reviewed the current status of the Chaparral attendance 

Report


zones.    The possibility of moving the 6th graders back into the 
elementaries.  Some reconfiguration was discussed.  Right now the 
attendance numbers are not evenly distributed.  Presently, Desert Trail 
Intermediate has 637 students, Chaparral Elementary has 579 students, 
Sunrise Elementary has 255 students, and Chaparral Middle School has 
746 students.  Several scenarios were discussed.  Supt. Haugen said that 
teachers, administrators, and community members will be involved in the 
reconfiguration of the Chaparral schools.  Supt. Haugen asked that the 
Chaparral Principals talk to their teachers about this reconfiguration.     
Bilingual Program   D.  Bilingual Program—Pres. Vargas said that the Board needs to take a very 
serious look at the Bilingual Program.  She said that the district should 
have a unified vision of what the Bilingual Program should be.  She 
wants a Blue Ribbon Committee set up to look into this and see what it is 
that the district needs to do in order to help students succeed.  Ms. Saenz 
said that she felt the Bilingual Program is working but it needs to be 
made into an enrichment type of a program to have a dual language pro-
gram for all students.    After some discussion, Dr. Garcia recommended 
Ms. Saenz to the Blue Ribbon Committee as a Board member to partici-
pate in this committee and to make some type of arrangements with the 
administration to proceed with this idea.  Mr. Rollings said that Dr. 

Hernandez would be an excellent person to head this committee.  The 
curriculum for the Bilingual Program was discussed.   
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Closed
            10.  Mr. Rollings moved to go into closed Personnel Session Pursuant to 10-15-1, 

Session

      H-2 NMSA 1978 as amended to discuss the Superintendent’s Evaluation. 
      Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unani-  

      mously.  Mr. Rollings said that no action will be taken when they reconvene           

       in open session.

Reconvened
     The Board reconvened in open session at 10:45 p.m.  Mr. Rollings moved to in Open 
      reconvened in open session.  Supt. Haugen recommended approval of the 

Session

      motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Adjourned        11.  Mr. Garza moved to adjourn the meeting.  Supt. Haugen recommended

      approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  The Board adjourned 

      the meeting at 10:46 p.m.
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